


[image: ]PAROWAN CITY PLANNING AND ZONING MEETING MINUTES
Wednesday, June 4, 2025 – 6:00 P.M.
Parowan City Council Chambers
35 E 100 N, Parowan, UT 84761
Office: (435) 477-3331


Commission Members Present:  Jamie Bonnett (Chair), Weston Reese, Shane Williamson, Jerry Vesely, Councilman David Burton

Excused: Heather Peet, Cecilie Evans (Alternate), Tracey Wheeler (Alternate) 

City Staff Present:  Mayor Mollie Halterman, Dan Jessen, City Manager; Scott Burns, City Attorney; Keith Naylor, Assistant Zoning Officer; Callie Bassett, City Recorder

Public Present:  Larry Zajac

Opening:  Jamie Bonnett called the meeting to order at 6:04 p.m.

Declaration of Conflicts: No conflicts were declared.

Approval of Minutes from May 21, 2025:
Jerry Vesely moved to approve the minutes from May 21, 2025.  Weston Reese seconded the motion.  The motion passed unanimously.

Continued Discussion on Short Term Rentals
Dan Jessen presented an updated draft of the short-term rental (STR) code for discussion. He explained that the draft incorporated various concepts and options for the commission to consider, with the understanding that not all elements would necessarily be included in the final version.
The commission discussed several key aspects of the proposed code:

Zoning and Hosted vs. Unhosted Rentals
There was extensive discussion about whether to allow unhosted rentals in all zones or restrict them in certain areas. Jamie Bonnett initially suggested allowing unhosted STRs in A1 (Agricultural) and R2 (Medium Density Residential) zones to provide property owners with more flexibility. The general consensus after extensive debate was to allow unhosted rentals in all zones, provided there is a local contact person available to respond to issues. This approach was favored as it balances flexibility for property owners with the need for local accountability, addressing potential concerns arising from absentee STR operators.

Local Ownership Requirements
Scott Burns, the city attorney, raised concerns about the legality of requiring local ownership or residency for STR operators. He advised against any restrictions that could be perceived as discrimination based on where property owners live. It was noted that enforcing local ownership might lead to legal challenges. Consequently, the commission decided to remove the local ownership requirement and instead focus on ensuring a local contact person is available. This decision aims to safeguard the autonomy of property owners while still maintaining a system through which any problems with the property can be promptly addressed.

Occupancy and Parking
Shane Williamson recommended incorporating fire code occupancy standards based on livable square footage rather than bedroom count to determine maximum occupancy. This method is considered more effective and enforceable, ensuring long-term rentals are not overcrowded. In tandem with occupancy standards, the commission discussed the need for clear parking requirements, noting that improperly managed parking can significantly impact neighborhood harmony. Shane also suggested reviewing fire codes related to livable square footage to establish a clear occupancy threshold, which led to a recognition that parking plans may need adjustment to align with occupancy levels.

Caps and Density Restrictions
The commission debated implementing a citywide cap on the number of STRs, as well as density restrictions to prevent oversaturation in neighborhoods. They considered a 10% cap of total housing units (approximately 130 STRs) as a potential limit, a figure that requires further substantiation through local data and analysis of current STR numbers. Various approaches to density control were reviewed, including saturation limits based on specific distances between STRs, yet the final consensus leaned towards the simplicity of a citywide percentage cap. Concerns were raised about managing administrative processes if a cap were to be strenuously enforced.

Licensing and Enforcement
Licensing requirements, inspection processes, and enforcement mechanisms were extensively discussed. Regular inspections every other year were suggested, with associated fees set to cover costs. These fees are intended to ensure compliance while supporting the overhead of enforcement operations. In terms of penalties, fines were set at $250 for a first offense, $500 for a second, and $1000 for subsequent offenses, reflecting a tiered approach likely to curb ongoing violations. This fee structure not only acts as a deterrent but also ensures that recurring offenses will be addressed with increasing severity.

Grandfathering
Existing STRs with active business licenses would be grandfathered in under the new regulations but would still need to meet operational requirements. This approach provides a degree of continuity for current operators while ensuring all properties meet consistent performance standards going forward. 

The commission decided that more research and refinement of the draft was needed before scheduling a public hearing. Dan Jessen agreed to incorporate the feedback and bring an updated version for further review at a future meeting, emphasizing the importance of aligning local regulatory frameworks with broader urban planning goals.

Discussion on Parks/Open Space Subdivision Requirements
Dan Jessen presented a detailed draft of potential park and open space requirements intended for new subdivisions, explaining the framework in response to previous city council directives and community feedback. The proposal's key elements focused on ensuring that new residential developments contribute to the community's long-term recreational needs and quality of life.

Applicability and Land Dedication: The proposal specified that the requirements would apply to all residential subdivisions consisting of 3 or more lots. It stipulated that subdivisions encompassing 10 acres or more would be required to dedicate 5% of the land for future public parks. Such dedication would ensure that developments contribute equitably to the availability of recreational spaces, thereby aligning with the city's general plan, which emphasizes the importance of accessible parkland.

Fee in Lieu Option: For subdivisions comprising fewer than 10 acres, the proposal offered the option to pay a fee in lieu of land dedication. The fee would be calculated based on land value assessments to ensure fairness and consistency. This alternative acknowledges the challenges smaller subdivisions might face in setting aside adequate parkland while still contributing towards the city's recreational infrastructure.

Additional Open Space for High-Density Areas: The draft also included a requirement for an additional 10% open space for high-density zones (R3) and planned unit developments (PUDs). This stipulation addresses the increased recreational demands in densely populated areas, providing residents with essential green space to enhance living conditions and community well-being.

Fee Calculation and Land Valuation: Dan Jessen outlined a calculation method for determining the fee in lieu based on land values, emphasizing the need for transparent and equitable appraisal processes. Land valuation emerged as a significant topic during discussions, with commission members expressing concerns over how different zones should be valued and the implications for development costs.

Street Exclusion: A notable point raised by David Burton was the clarification that streets should not be counted as open space. This exclusion ensures that open space and parkland requirements genuinely enhance recreational opportunities rather than being technically fulfilled by infrastructure necessary for residential development.

Consistency with Existing Codes: Larry Zajac highlighted the necessity for alignment between the new proposal and existing Planned Unit Development (PUD) regulations. Ensuring consistency between various regulatory aspects helps maintain a coherent legal framework and minimizes potential conflicts or redundancies.

Park vs. Open Space: The commission discussed the differentiation between parkland and open space, recognizing that while both are integral to urban planning, they serve divergent functions within the community. Clarifying these roles within the code will help guide future development strategies and community resource management.

Impact Fees and Double-charging Concerns: Dan Jessen addressed how the proposed requirements would interface with existing park impact fees, underscoring the importance of preventing double-charging developers. The interaction between land dedication and impact fees must be managed to avoid placing undue financial burden on developers while securing necessary community amenities.

Ultimately, the commission acknowledged the draft as a robust starting point and agreed to further review the proposal. They aimed to refine the draft in subsequent discussions, incorporating feedback with the prospect of scheduling a public hearing after achieving a comprehensive and balanced ordinance.

Discussion on Proposed Change to Historic Preservation Appendix “A”
Keith Naylor presented a proposed change to the Historic Preservation Appendix "A" regarding signage requirements. The Historic Preservation Committee recommended removing the 10% size restriction for wall and projecting signs in the historic district. The proposed language would instead require all such signs to be submitted to the Historic Preservation Committee for review and approval prior to installation.

Dan Jessen clarified that this change would require a formal amendment to the land use code, necessitating a public hearing and recommendation from the Planning Commission before going to the City Council for approval. 

Reports
There were no reports from commission members.

Public Comment
There was no public comment.

Adjourn
Shane Williamson moved to adjourn the meeting.  Weston Reese seconded the motion, with all commission members voting in favor of the motion.  The meeting adjourned at 7:43 p.m.
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